RECORDING REQUESTED BY AND WHEN RECORDED MAIL TO:

City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, California 94501 Attention: Executive Director

RECORDED FOR THE BENEFIT OF THE CITY OF ALAMEDA PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 6103; NO FEE PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 27383

AFFORDABILITY, RESTRICTIONS ON RESALE, AND OPTION TO PURCHASE AGREEMENT

(_____)

Owner:

Address of Property: _____

Income Category of Owner:

Purchase Price of Property ("Affordable Price"):

Median Income on Effective Date:

THIS AFFORDABILITY, RESTRICTIONS ON RESALE, AND OPTION TO PURCHASE AGREEMENT ("Agreement") is made as of ______, 20__, ("Effective Date") by and between the City of Alameda ("City"), a California municipal corporation and charter city, and _____ ("Owner") with reference to the following facts:

RECITALS

A. Owner is acquiring fee title to that certain real property in the City of Alameda, County of Alameda, State of California, which is more particularly described in <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto, together with all improvements now or hereafter located thereon and all appurtenances thereto ("Property"), subject to the terms and conditions of that certain Affordable Housing Agreement entered into by and between the City of Alameda ("City"), a California municipal corporation, and _____ ("Developer"), dated _____, 20__ ("Developer Affordable Housing Agreement").

B. In furtherance of (a) implementing the goals and objectives of the City's Housing Element, (b) mitigating the impacts on housing affordability caused by new residential development and (c) meeting the need for housing affordable to persons of very low-, low- and moderate-income, the City has adopted an Inclusionary Housing Policy, embodied in Ordinance No. 2926 N.S, Section 30-16.1, et seq., Alameda Municipal Code ("City Inclusionary Policy").

C. The Developer Affordable Housing Agreement requires Developer to sell the Property to Owner at an "Affordable Ownership Cost," as defined below, subject to the covenants, conditions, restrictions, and option to purchase set forth herein.

D. The purpose of this Agreement is to establish the use, occupancy, and resale restrictions in accordance with the City Inclusionary Policy, the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, and the Grant Deed (as defined below), and grant to the City certain remedies, including the right to purchase the Property, as covenants running with the land and equitable servitudes that benefit the City and permitted successors and assigns and burden the Property, the Owner and all of its successors and assigns. The Property is being purchased by Owner as a Moderate-Income household at the "Affordable Price," in accordance with the goals and purposes of the City Inclusionary Policy, and the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement.

E. In order to ensure the Property remains affordable to a Moderate-Income household for at least fifty-nine (59) years following the date of this Agreement, and as a condition of purchasing the Property at the Affordable Price, the Owner is required to execute this Agreement, the City Note and the City Deed of Trust, as such terms are defined below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration for the ability to purchase the Property at a below fair market price, as described herein, which shall be deemed good and valuable consideration, the Owner and all of its heirs, successors, and assigns hereby agrees that the Property shall be held, sold, and conveyed subject to the following covenants, conditions, and restrictions, and option to purchase, all of which shall run with the Property and be binding on all parties having any rights, title, or interest in the Property.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the terms set forth below shall have the following meanings (other defined terms in this Agreement not referenced below shall have the meanings where first used herein).

1.1. "Affordable Ownership Cost" shall be as defined as a sales price that results in a monthly housing cost (including mortgage payment, mortgage insurance (if any), homeowner's insurance, property taxes, home owner's association costs (if any), assessments (if any), and utilities) that does not exceed one twelfth of thirty percent (30%) of the maximum annual income for a household of the applicable income.

1.2. "Affordable Price" shall mean the below market rate purchase price paid by the Owner for the Property.

1.3. "Affordable Rent" shall have the meaning provided in Section 2.1(c).

1.4. "Appraisal" shall mean an appraisal setting forth the Market Value of the Property assuming no affordability requirements or other similar restrictions on income, occupancy, or resale of the Property, and prepared by an appraiser approved by the City and who holds an MAI membership designation from the Appraisal Institute or who holds a CREA membership designation from the National Association of Real Estate Appraisers (or, in the case such professional designations are modified or discontinued, the most nearly equivalent successor designations).

1.5. "Appreciation Amount: shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.3(a).

1.6. "Area Median Income" shall mean the median household income (adjusted for household size) of the Metropolitan Statistical Area in which the County of Alameda is located, as established in accordance with California Health and Safety Code section 50093(c).

1.7. "City" shall mean the City of Alameda.

1.8. "City Deed of Trust" shall mean the deed of trust executed by the Owner in favor of the City securing the Owner's obligations under the City Note and this Agreement, substantially in the form of Exhibit F.

1.9. "City Note" shall mean a promissory note executed by the Owner in favor of the City in the principal amount equal to the difference between the Market Value of the Property calculated at the time Owner acquired the Property and either (a) the Affordable Price, in the case of the first Owner, or (b) the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price, in the case of subsequent Owners, plus a contingent deferred amount equal to the City's Shared Appreciation, substantially in the form of Exhibit E.

1.10. "City Purchase Option Price" shall mean an amount equal to the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price minus Repair Costs.

1.11. "City Purchase Option" shall have the meaning provided in Section 5.1.

1.12. "City Resale Costs" means any and all costs and fees incurred by the City, whether directly by City or City staff, or indirectly under City or City contract with affordable housing program service providers, in connection with the processing and implementation of a Permitted Sale under Articles 4 or 5, or an Extraordinary Sale under Article 6, including, without limitation, real estate brokerage fees or commissions, and costs and expenses of application screening and processing, employment, credit and income verification, property inspections, and document preparation and processing. The City Resale Costs shall not exceed six percent (6%) and shall not be less than one percent (1%) of the Affordable Price.

1.13. "City Response Notice" shall have the meaning provided in Section 4.1.

1.14. "City's Shared Appreciation" shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.3.

1.15. "Eligible Capital Improvements" shall mean any capital improvements or upgrades needed to address a health or safety issue affecting the Property, in the discretion of the City, (a) made or installed by the Owner that conform with applicable building codes; (b) approved in

writing by City prior to installation; (c) whose initial costs are Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000) or more; and (d) conform to Federal Housing Quality Standards. City, prior to an Owner commencing work on the Eligible Capital Improvements, shall in its sole and absolute discretion determine (i) whether the improvements qualify as Eligible Capital Improvements; (ii) the value of the Eligible Capital Improvements which value may be less than the actual cost of the Eligible Capital Improvements; and (iii) the depreciation value or rate, if any, to be applied to such value. A form for use in requesting City approval of an Eligible Capital Improvement is attached hereto as Exhibit H.

1.16. "This section intentionally left blank.

1.17. "CC&Rs" shall mean that certain Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions recorded on ______, 20__, as Document No. ______ in the Official Records of Alameda County, as amended from time to time.

1.18. "Commission" shall mean the former Community Improvement Commission of the City, which was dissolved effective February 1, 2012.

1.19. "Eligible Buyer" shall mean any person or family of moderate income whose combined gross income for all adult persons does not exceed one hundred twenty percent (120%) of Area Median Income, whose family size is appropriate for the Property, and who meet the First-Time Homebuyer requirements provided in Section 1.25. For the purposes herein, "appropriate family size for the Property" shall be: a minimum of one person for a one-bedroom unit; a minimum of two persons for a two-bedroom unit; a minimum of three persons for a three-bedroom unit; and a minimum of four persons for a four-bedroom unit.

1.20. "Eligible Buyer Purchase Price" shall mean the allowable purchase price to be paid by an Eligible Buyer for the Property as provided in Section 4.4.

1.21. "Event of Default" shall have the meaning provided in Section 8.10.

1.22. "Excess Rental Proceeds" shall have the meaning provided in Section 2.1(c).

1.23. "Extraordinary Sale" shall mean a Sale conducted as provided in Article 6.

1.24. "Extraordinary Sale Price" shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.3(c).

1.25. "First Time-Homebuyer" shall mean an individual or individuals, or an individual and his or her spouse, who meets either of the following criteria:

(a) The individual or individuals, or an individual and his or her spouse, has not owned a principle residence during the 3-year period ending on the date of purchase of the Property; or

(b) A single parent who, while married, owned a home with his or her spouse or resided in a home owned by the spouse. A single parent is an individual who is unmarried or legally separated from a spouse and has one or more minor children for whom the individual has custody, joint custody, or is pregnant. 1.26. "Grant Deed" shall mean the grant deed executed by the Developer conveying the Property to the Owner for the initial Owner, or the grant deed executed by the initial Owner or subsequent Owners conveying the Property to subsequent Owners.

1.27. "HUD Increase" shall mean the percentage increase in Area Median Income from the date of sale of the Property to an Owner (or Subsequent Owner, as the case may be) to the date of receipt by the City of the Owner's Notice of Intent to Transfer or Notice of Intent to Sell. In no event shall the HUD Increase be less than zero.

1.28. "Initial Financing" shall have the meaning provided in Section 7.1(a).

1.29. "Market Value" shall mean the fair market value of the Property, assuming no affordability or resale restrictions, as determined by an Appraisal of the Property obtained from time to time. The cost of the Appraisal shall be paid by the Owner, and the Owner shall promptly provide the Appraisal to the City.

1.30. "Notice of Intent to Transfer" shall have the meaning provided in Section 3.1 and Exhibit B.

1.31. "Notice of Intent to Sell" shall have the meaning provided in Section 4.1 and Exhibit C.

1.32. "Notice of Extraordinary Sale" shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.2 and Exhibit D.

1.33. "Owner" shall mean the purchaser of the Property as identified in the Preamble and Recital A, and includes all of Owner's heirs, successors, and assigns, as allowed under this Agreement.

1.34. "Owner's Gross Proceeds" is equal to the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price paid for the Property, as certified by the Owner under the penalty of perjury, and as evidenced by an executed purchase and sale agreement and estimated settlement statement.

1.35. "Permitted Transfer" shall mean a Transfer as provided in Section 2.2.

1.36. "Permitted Sale" shall mean a Sale as provided in Section 2.3.

1.37. "Prohibited Transfer" shall mean any Transfer that is not a Permitted Transfer as provided in Section 2.4.

1.38. "Prohibited Sale" shall mean any Sale that is not a Permitted Sale or Extraordinary Sale as prohibited in Section 2.4.

1.39. "Property" shall have the meaning provided in Recital A.

1.40. "Purchase Subsidy" shall have the meaning provided in Section 6.3(d).

1.41. "Refinancing" shall have the meaning provided in Section 7.1(b).

1.42. "Repair Costs" shall have the meaning provided in Section 4.3.

1.43. "Sale," "Sell" or "Sold" shall mean a Transfer of the Property for monetary consideration.

1.44. "Senior Lien" shall have the meaning provided in Section 7.1.

1.45. "Senior Lender" shall have the meaning provided in Section 7.1(a).

1.46. "Senior Lender Deed of Trust" shall have the meaning provided in Section 7.3(c).

1.47. "Term" shall have the meaning provided in Section 8.15.

1.48. "Transfer" shall mean any sale, assignment, or transfer, whether voluntary or involuntary, of any interest in the Property, including without limitation a fee simple interest, tenancy in common, joint tenancy, community property, tenancy by the entireties, life estate, or other limited estate or use, rental, or tenancy therein.

1.49. "Transferee" shall mean the person or persons to whom the Property is Transferred or Sold.

ARTICLE 2 RESTRICTIONS

2.1. <u>Owner Acknowledgments and Agreements</u>. Owner hereby acknowledges and agrees that taking title to the Property shall constitute Owner's acknowledgment and agreement of the following:

(a) THE PROPERTY IS BEING ACQUIRED BY OWNER AT A COST THAT IS BELOW MARKET RATE FOR SUCH PROPERTY AND THAT THE PROPERTY IS SUBJECT TO THE RESALE RESTRICTIONS AND THE CITY'S PURCHASE OPTION CONTAINED IN THIS AGREEMENT GRANTING THE CITY AN IRREVOCABLE POWER OF ATTORNEY COUPLED WITH AN INTEREST TO ACT ON THE OWNER'S BEHALF TO EXECUTE, ACKNOWLEDGE, AND DELIVER ANY AND ALL DOCUMENTS RELATING TO THE CITY'S PURCHASE OPTION. THERE SHALL BE NO SALE OR TRANSFER OF THE PROPERTY EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS AGREEMENT. ANY SALE OR OTHER TRANSFER OF THE PROPERTY IN VIOLATION OF THIS AGREEMENT SHALL CONSTITUTE A DEFAULT AND SHALL BE VOIDABLE BY THE CITY.

(b) OWNER SHALL OCCUPY THE PROPERTY AS ITS PRINCIPAL RESIDENCE WITHIN SIXTY (60) DAYS OF CLOSE OF ESCROW ON THE PURCHASE OF THE PROPERTY BY OWNER. The Owner shall be considered to occupy the Property if the Owner is living in the Property for at least ten (10) months out of each calendar year. Upon request by the City, each Owner shall submit a declaration to the City certifying under penalty of perjury that the Property is the Owner's principal residence, and provide the City with a copy of valid driver's license of the Owner showing the Property address, recent copy of a utility bill in the name of the Owner, or other evidence of residency as deemed satisfactory to the City. If an Owner vacates the Property, or for any reason does not continue to occupy the Property as its principal residence, City may declare an Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.10 and exercise any or all of its rights and remedies hereunder, including without limitation the City's Purchase Option pursuant to Article 5.

(c) The Owner shall not rent or lease the Property to another party. Any rental or lease of the Property in violation of this Agreement is prohibited, and shall be a default under this Agreement and the City Deed of Trust. The Owner agrees that, in the event the Owner rents or leases the Property to a third party in violation of this Section, any excess rents ("Excess Rental Proceeds") paid to the Owner by the lessee over the Affordable Rent shall be due and payable to the City immediately upon receipt thereof by the Owner. Such Excess Rental Proceeds shall be considered a recourse debt of the Owner to the City, as evidenced by the City Note, which the City may collect by legal action against Owner, including by foreclosure under the City Deed of Trust.

(d) The Owner's right to resell the Property at Market Value is limited and, in certain instances, the City will have the option to purchase the Property from the Owner. In order to ensure the Property shall remain available at an Affordable Ownership Cost over the Term of this Agreement, the Owner's right to resell the Property is limited and is not as favorable as the rights of other property owners whose properties are not affected by this Agreement and are not encumbered by similar agreements.

(e) The Property will not necessarily appreciate in value during the duration of the Owner's ownership, and the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price may be less than the Affordable Price the Owner originally paid for the Property. Thus, when the Owner Sells the Property it may receive less than it originally paid for the Property.

2.2. <u>Permitted Transfers</u>. Subject to compliance with the procedures described in Article 3, including but not limited to providing required notices to the City, the following Transfers of the Property without monetary consideration are "Permitted Transfers":

(a) Transfer to an existing spouse or registered domestic partner who is also an obligor under the City Note;

(b) Transfer to an Owner's natural or adopted children, provided such children qualify as Eligible Buyers;

(c) Transfer by the Owner to a spouse or registered domestic partner where the spouse or registered domestic partner becomes the co-owner of the Property;

(d) Transfer between spouses as part of a marriage dissolution proceeding;

(e) Transfer to an existing spouse or registered domestic partner of Owner by devise or inheritance following the death of Owner; and

(f) Transfer by Owner into an inter vivos trust in which Owner is the beneficiary.

For the purposes of this Section 2.2, "Domestic Partners" shall mean two unmarried people, at least eighteen (18) years of age, who have lived together continuously for at least one (1) year

and who are jointly responsible for basic living expenses incurred during their domestic partnership. Domestic Partners may not be persons related to each other by blood or adoption such that their marriage would be barred in the state of California. For purposes of this section, an individual shall be considered a domestic partner of Owner upon presentation of a declaration or other acceptable evidence by Owner to the City.

2.3. <u>Permitted Sales</u>. Subject to compliance with the procedures described in Article 4 and Article 5, including but not limited to providing required notices to the City, an Owner may Sell the Property to an Eligible Buyer ("Permitted Sale"). The City shall have the option to purchase the Property pursuant to the City's Purchase Option described in Article 5. If the City or the Owner are unable to identify an Eligible Buyer or the City has not exercised the City's Purchase Option, the Owner shall have the right to Sell the Property to a non-Eligible Buyer in accordance with the provisions of Article 6.

2.4. <u>Prohibited Transfers; Prohibited Sales</u>. Any Transfer other than a Permitted Transfer is a Prohibited Transfer. A Prohibited Transfer specifically includes any Transfer of a use, rental, or leasehold interest in the Property. Any Sale of the Property other than a Permitted Sale, the City's Purchase Option, or an Extraordinary Sale, is a Prohibited Sale. If an Owner attempts or makes a Prohibited Transfer or Prohibited Sale, then in addition to all other rights or remedies the City may have under this Agreement, the City shall have the right to exercise the City's Purchase Option described in Article 5, which may be exercised against the Transferee or the Owner under such Prohibited Transfer or Prohibited Sale.

ARTICLE 3 TRANSFER PROCEDURES

3.1. <u>Permitted Transfers</u>. If an Owner desires to Transfer by a Permitted Transfer under Sections 2.2(d) or (e), the Owner shall provide the City with a Notice of Intent to Transfer in the form of <u>Exhibit B</u>, together with any other documentation City may reasonably request in order to ensure that the Transfer is a Permitted Transfer. Upon receipt of a Notice of Intent to Transfer, City shall have forty-five (45) days after receipt by the City of such Notice of Intent to Transfer and other documentation to deliver written notice to the Owner of its approval or disapproval of the Transfer as a Permitted Transfer. In the event the City approves the Transfer as a Permitted Transfer, the Transferee shall succeed to the Owner's interest and obligations under this Agreement, the City Note, and the City Deed of Trust and new documents shall be executed between the Transferee and the City and recorded against the Property.

3.2. <u>Inheritance</u>. In the event a Permitted Transfer occurs by devise or inheritance due to death of the Owner, the administrator of the Owner's estate or the person inheriting the Property shall provide written notice to the City of the Owner's death within thirty (30) days of the date of death and the following procedures shall apply:

(a) If the person inheriting the Property (the "Inheriting Owner") desires to occupy the Property, he or she shall succeed to the Owner's interest and obligations under this Agreement, the City Note, and the City Deed of Trust, and new documents shall be executed between the Inheriting Owner and the City and recorded against the Property.

(b) If the Inheriting Owner does not desire to occupy the Property, he or she shall be required to Transfer the Property to an Eligible Buyer at the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price, pursuant to Article 4, or the City may exercise the City's Purchase Option, pursuant to Article 5; provided, however, that the Inheriting Owner may own and occupy the Property for up to twelve (12) months prior to providing a Notice of Intent to Sell to the City pursuant to Section 4.1 below, and provided further that the Inheriting Owner remains in compliance with the City Deed of Trust. The Inheriting Owner shall not be required to occupy the Property during this twelve (12) month time period.

(c) Failure of an Inheriting Owner to follow the procedures and file the notices described in this Section 3.1 shall constitute an Event of Default under this Agreement and the City may then exercise any of the remedies set forth in Section 8.10 below, including, without limitation, exercise of the City's Purchase Option.

3.3. <u>Transfer of the Property without City's Approval</u>. If the City determines that the proposed Transfer is a Prohibited Transfer, the Owner shall not Transfer the Property. Any Transfer of the Property without City's approval shall be voidable and, in such event, in addition to all other rights and remedies the City may have under this Agreement, the City shall have the right to exercise the City's Purchase Option pursuant to Article 5, which may be exercised against the Transferee or the Owner under such Prohibited Transfer.

ARTICLE 4 PERMITTED SALE PROCEDURES

4.1. Notice of Intent to Sell; City Response Notice. If an Owner desires to Sell the Property, the Owner shall provide the City with a Notice of Intent to Sell in the form of Exhibit C and comply with the requirements set forth in the Notice of Intent to Sell. Within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Notice of Intent to Sell, the City shall notify the Owner whether (a) City elects to exercise the City's Purchase Option pursuant to Section 5.1(a) or (b) that City will not exercise the City's Purchase Option and Owner may proceed to Sell the Property to an Eligible Buyer at the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price pursuant to Section 4.4 (the "City Response Notice"). The City Response Notice shall include: (a) any certifications required of an Eligible Purchaser; (b) the Repair Costs pursuant to Section 4.3; and (c) the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price pursuant to Section 4.4.

4.2. <u>Permitted Sale to Eligible Purchaser</u>. In the event the City permits the Owner to sell the Property to an Eligible Buyer, the City shall use its reasonable efforts to identify an Eligible Buyer, taking into consideration the requirements of the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, the Grant Deed, and this Agreement. Subject to the City's prior written approval, the Owner may have the option to identify an Eligible Buyer, which approval may take into consideration the requirements of the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, the Grant Deed, and this Agreement and this Agreement. Subject to the Eligible Buyer, the Grant Deed, and this Agreement of the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, the Grant Deed, and this Agreement. Owner shall Sell the Property to the Eligible Buyer at the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price within sixty (60) days after identification of the Eligible Buyer, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the City.

4.3. <u>Inspection; Repair Costs</u>. Upon receipt of a Notice of Intent to Sell, the City shall have the right to enter the Property at reasonable times with twenty-four (24) hours advance notice

to the Owner to inspect the dwelling unit on the Property to determine whether any damage or violations of applicable laws or ordinances exist. In the event any damage or violations are discovered, the City shall determine the cost necessary to repair or correct any violations of applicable building, plumbing, electric, fire, or housing codes, or any other provisions of the City Building Code, as well as any other repairs the City deems necessary to put the Property into a "sellable condition" ("Repair Costs"). Items necessary to put the Property into sellable condition may include cleaning, painting, and making structural, mechanical, electrical, plumbing, fixed appliance repairs, pest control repairs, and other deferred maintenance repairs. Within thirty (30) days after the inspection, the City will prepare a written report describing the Repair Costs. The Owner shall have the option to either (a) repair or replace the items on such report at the Owner's cost prior to closing (without extending the closing date), or (b) at closing cause the escrow holder to pay the Repair Costs to the City. If an Owner elects to repair or replace the items on such report, the City shall have the right to re-inspect the Property under the terms of this Section 4.3 after the repairs and/or replacements are complete. If the City determines that deficiencies still remain, the Owner shall cause the escrow agent at closing to pay the City the Repair Costs from Owner's Gross Proceeds or the Extraordinary Sales Price.

4.4. <u>Eligible Buyer Purchase Price</u>. The Purchase Price to be paid by an Eligible Buyer for the Property shall be the total sum of (a) the Affordable Price paid by the Owner for the Property, plus (b) the HUD Increase as defined in Section 1.27, plus (c) the depreciated value of any Eligible Capital Improvements approved by the City as described in Section 1.15. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, in no event shall the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price exceed the Affordable Ownership Cost allowable for a Moderate-Income household at the time of resale.

Example of how the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price is calculated:

Assume the following facts:

- Affordable Price of the Property when Owner purchased the Property was \$450,000.
- Percentage increase in the Area Median Income ("AMI") from the date of sale of the Property to the Owner to the date of receipt by the City of the Owner's Notice of Intent to transfer or Notice of Intent to Sell ("the HUD Increase") is 7%.
- The Owner made Eligible Capital Improvements on the Property and the depreciated value of the Eligible Capital Improvements is \$10,000.

First, determine the Appreciation Amount by multiplying the Affordable Price times the HUD Increase.

Appreciation Amount = Affordable Price x HUD Increase = [\$450,000 x .07 = \$31,500]

Second, determine the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price by adding the Affordable Price plus the Appreciation Amount and any Eligible Capital Improvements.

Eligible Buyer Purchase Price

= Affordable Price + Appreciation Amount + Eligible Capital Improvements

= \$450,000 + 31,500 + 10,000 = \$491,500

4.5. <u>Appraisal; City Resale Costs; City Documents</u>. Upon receipt of a Notice of Intent to Sell, the City shall cause an Appraisal to be completed prior to close of escrow to determine the Market Value of the Property as of the date of such Notice. The cost of such Appraisal shall be paid by the Owner at close of escrow. In addition, the Owner shall pay the City Resale Costs at close of escrow. The Owner may pay the cost of the Appraisal and the City Resale Costs from any sources, including, but not limited to, the Owner's Gross Proceeds, to the extent there are any available, as provided in Section 4.6.

At close of escrow, the Eligible Buyer shall deliver or cause to be delivered into escrow:

(a) the City Note, fully executed by the Eligible Buyer in favor of the City in substantially the form of $\underline{\text{Exhibit E}}$ hereto. The City Note shall be in the principal amount equal to the Purchase Subsidy;

(b) the City Deed of Trust securing the City Note fully executed by the Eligible Buyer in recordable form, in substantially the form of <u>Exhibit F</u> hereto;

(c) a new Affordability, Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement, in a form provided by the City to the Eligible Buyer and fully executed in recordable form by all appropriate parties; and

(d) the required down payment and all documents required by the Eligible Buyer's Senior Lender.

4.6. <u>Proceeds from Permitted Sale</u>. Owner's Gross Proceeds from a Permitted Sale shall be distributed in the following priority to the extent funds from Owner's Gross Proceeds are available:

(a) first, to pay any amounts owed under the Owner's Senior Lien; and

(b) second, to pay all customary closing costs that a seller would pay in the County of Alameda, a basic one-year home warranty as provided in Section 4.9, and, to the extent not already paid by the Owner to the City, the costs of the Appraisal and the City Resale Costs under Section 4.5; and

(c) third, to pay to the City all Repair Costs (if any, and to the extent not already paid) that are owed to the City under Section 4.3; and

(d) fourth, any remaining amounts shall be paid to the Owner.

4.7. <u>Personal Property</u>. Any sums paid to an Owner by an Eligible Buyer for personal property shall not be part of the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price. No other consideration of any nature whatsoever shall be paid by an Eligible Buyer to the Owner unless first fully disclosed to and approved by the City in writing.

4.8. <u>Real Estate Broker Commission</u>. If the City identifies the Eligible Buyer, no real estate broker's commission shall be paid to any real estate broker unless otherwise approved by

the City. If the Eligible Buyer is identified by the Owner, as between the Owner and the Eligible Buyer, the Owner shall have the sole and exclusive obligation to pay any real estate broker's commission regardless of whether the broker was engaged by the Owner or Eligible Buyer.

4.9. <u>Closing</u>. At closing, the Owner shall convey fee title to the Eligible Buyer by standard title company form Grant Deed. The Owner shall cause the title company to issue to the Eligible Buyer a CLTA standard coverage owner's form of title insurance policy in the amount of the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price ensuring title to the Property is vested in the Eligible Buyer, subject to exclusions from coverage, exceptions for current taxes and assessments not yet due, this Agreement, and all documents recorded pursuant to this Agreement and such other matters (other than encumbrances created or suffered by the Owner) that were exceptions to title on the date of this Agreement. The Owner shall pay for a basic one-year home warranty contract issued by a reputable and established company to the Eligible Buyer. The Eligible Buyer shall pay the costs of any longer or more extensive warranty. All other closing costs shall be paid by the Owner or the Eligible Buyer pursuant to the custom in the County of Alameda.

ARTICLE 5 CITY'S PURCHASE OPTION

5.1. <u>Purchase Option</u>. By taking title to the Property, the Owner irrevocably grants, to the City, an option to purchase the Property (the "City Purchase Option") at the City Purchase Option Price upon the occurrence of any of the following:

(a) in the event the Owner provides a Notice of Intent to Sell to the City pursuant to Section 4.1;

(b) in the event of any Prohibited Transfer or Prohibited Sale by the Owner;

(c) in the event the Owner is in default of the occupancy requirement set forth in Section 2.1;

(d) as reserved to the City under Section 6.1 for the period of time from Owner's Notice of Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Section 6.1 hereof to the date of written acceptance by the Owner of an offer to purchase the Property from an Eligible Buyer;

6.6; or

- (e) in the event that escrow fails to close within the times set forth in Section
- .0, 01
 - (f) upon occurrence of an Event of Default (as defined in Section 8.10);

provided that, in the case of (b), (c), (d) or (e), above, the City Purchase Option shall be in addition to any other remedy provided in this Agreement for an Event of Default. By taking title to the Property, the Owner agrees that the City's facilitation of the Transfers contemplated hereby, and its acts, commitments, and expenditures in furtherance thereof constitute adequate consideration for the grant of the City Purchase Option.

5.2. <u>Exercise of Option</u>.

(a) <u>Procedure Upon Exercise of Option</u>. The City may exercise the City Purchase Option by delivering written notice to the Owner (and to Transferee, if applicable) of its intent to exercise the City Purchase Option pursuant to Section 5.1, including, but not limited to the delivery of the City Response Notice to the Owner pursuant to Section 4.1.

(b) <u>Assignment of City Purchase Option</u>. After the City has exercised the City Purchase Option, the City may, without the Owner's or Transferee's consent, assign the City Purchase Option to an Eligible Buyer or to a governmental agency or non-profit organization that agrees to be subject to this Agreement; provided, however, that any such assignment shall not extend any time limits contained in this Agreement.

5.3. <u>Close of Escrow</u>.

(a) If the City Purchase Option is available to the City pursuant to Section 5.1(a), the City or its assignee shall purchase the Property within ninety (90) days of the date of the City Response Notice and title shall be delivered by the Owner to the City by grant deed, free and clear of any mortgage or other liens, unless first approved in writing by the City.

(b) If the City Purchase Option is available to the City Pursuant to Sections 5.1 (b), (c), (d), (e), or (f), the City or its assignee shall purchase the Property within thirty (30) days after delivering written notice to the Owner (and to Transferee, if applicable) of its intent to exercise the City Purchase Option and title shall be delivered by the Owner to the City by grant deed, free and clear of any mortgage or other liens, unless first approved in writing by the City.

5.4. <u>Power of Attorney</u>. By taking title to the Property, the Owner grants to the City an irrevocable power of attorney coupled with an interest to act on the Owner's behalf to execute, acknowledge, and deliver any and all documents relating to the City Purchase Option.

ARTICLE 6 EXTRAORDINARY SALE; SHARED APPRECIATION

6.1. <u>When Extraordinary Sale Permitted</u>. The Owner shall have the right to make an Extraordinary Sale in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Article 6 if:

(a) The City or the Owner fail to identify an Eligible Buyer within one hundred and eighty (180) days of the date of the City Response Notice notifying the Owner that the City will not exercise the City Purchase Option pursuant to Section 4.1; or

(b) The City fails to close escrow pursuant to Section 5.3(a) after exercising the City Purchase Option.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the City shall retain the City Purchase Option for the period of time from the Owner's Notice of Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Section 6.1 to the date of written acceptance by the Owner of an offer to purchase the Property from a buyer. In no event shall the Owner have the right to make an Extraordinary Sale if there has been any attempted or actual Prohibited Transfer or Prohibited Sale by the Owner or if there is any other Event of Default by the Owner under this Agreement. 6.2. Notice of Extraordinary Sale; Appraisal; City Resale Costs. The Owner shall notify the City of the Owner's intent to make an Extraordinary Sale by delivering a Notice of Extraordinary Sale in the form of Exhibit D. The Notice of Extraordinary Sale shall contain a request that the City calculate the current Market Value of the Property based upon an Appraisal, the cost of which shall be paid by the Owner through escrow. The City shall use reasonable efforts to obtain the Appraisal within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Notice of Extraordinary Sale. The City shall provide the Owner with a copy of the Appraisal within ten (10) days after receipt by the City. All transfer documents relating to the Extraordinary Sale shall be submitted to the City for its review and approval, consistent with the terms of this Agreement. In addition, the Owner shall pay the City Resale Costs at close of escrow.

6.3. <u>City's Shared Appreciation</u>. In the event of an Extraordinary Sale, the Owner shall pay to the City the principal amount outstanding on the City Note and the City's Shared Appreciation, as defined herein. The City Shared Appreciation shall not be credited to the subsequent purchase of the Property.

(a) "Appreciation Amount" shall mean the amount calculated by subtracting the Affordable Price from one of the following amounts, as applicable: (i) in the event of an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Article 6, the Extraordinary Sales Price, minus the closing costs, including escrow fees, transfer taxes, recording fees, and brokerage commissions, paid by the Owner at acquisition of the Property, minus Eligible Capital Improvements, and minus the City Resale Costs; or (ii) in the event of a Transfer other than Sale of the Property, in the event of prepayment, or in the Event of Default, the Market Value of the Property, minus Eligible Capital Improvements; or (iii) in the event a creditor or third party acquires title to the Property through a deed in lieu of foreclosure, a trustee's deed upon sale, or otherwise, the amount paid for the Property at a creditor's sale of the Property, minus Eligible Capital Improvements.

(b) "City Shared Appreciation" shall mean the interest, if any, due on the Purchase Subsidy, equal to the amount resulting from dividing the amount of the Purchase Subsidy by the Affordable Price multiplied by the Appreciation Amount.

(c) "Extraordinary Sale Price" means the amount received by the Owner as the sales price of the Property under an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Article 6, as certified by the Owner under the penalty of perjury, and as evidenced by an executed purchase and sale agreement and estimated settlement statement. The Extraordinary Sales Price shall not be less than the current Market Value of the Property, unless otherwise approved by the City in writing.

(d) "Purchase Subsidy" shall mean the City's initial equity contribution, equal to the difference between the Market Value of the Property at the time of acquisition by the Owner and the Affordable Price. The Purchase Subsidy shall be provided to the Owner as a deferred contingent interest loan, as evidenced by the City Note.

Example of calculating the amount of the City's Shared Appreciation in the Event of an Extraordinary Sale: Assume the following facts:

• Market Value of the Property at the time the Owner purchased the Property was \$1,000,000.

- Affordable Price of the Property at the time the Owner purchased the Property was \$450,000.
- Purchase Subsidy is \$550,000. [\$1,000,000 \$450,000 = \$550,000]
- Owner paid closing costs of \$5,000 at time of purchase.
- Owner made \$10,000 of Eligible Capital Improvements on the Property.
- Prior to the expiration of this Agreement, Senior Lender sells the Property at the Extraordinary Sale Price of \$625,000. The City Resale Costs are \$20,000.

First, determine the City Shared Appreciation by dividing the Purchase Subsidy by the Market Value of the Property at the time the Owner purchased the Property:

City Shared Appreciation = $\frac{\text{Purchase Price Subsidy}}{\text{Market Value of the Property}} = \frac{\$550,000}{\$1,000,000} = 55\%$

Second, determine the Appreciation Amount by subtracting the sum of the Affordable Price, closing costs, Eligible Capital Improvements, and City Resale Costs from the Extraordinary Sale Price, as shown below:

Extraordinary Sale Price	\$	625,000
– Affordable Price at purchase		450,000
- Closing Costs		5,000
- Capital Improvements		10,000
- City Resale Costs		20,000
= Appreciation Amount	\$	140,000

In this example, the Appreciation Amount is \$140,000.

Third, calculate the City Shared Appreciation Amount by multiplying the City Shared Appreciation by the Appreciation Amount.

City's Shared Appreciation Amount = .55 x \$140,000 = \$77,000

The Owner's share of the Appreciation Amount is \$63,000. [\$140,000 - \$77,000 = \$63,000]

(e) The City's Shared Appreciation collected by the City shall be used by the City to assist in the provision of housing that is affordable to persons and families of low or moderate income in accordance with Civil Code section 1917.006(a)(1).

6.4. <u>Distribution of Proceeds</u>. At escrow, the Extraordinary Sale Price shall be distributed in the following priority, to the extent funds are available:

(a) first, to pay any amounts owed under the selling Owner's Senior Lien;

(b) second, to pay to the City all amounts owing under the City Note and City Deed of Trust, except the City Shared Appreciation;

(c) third, subject to the provisions of Section 6.7 below, to pay all customary closing costs and escrow fees that are the responsibility of the selling Owner;

(d) fourth, to the extent not already paid by the Owner to the City, the costs of the Appraisal and the City Resale Costs under Section 6.2;

(e) fifth, to pay to City all Repair Costs (if any, and to the extent not already paid) which are owed to the City under Section 4.3;

- (f) sixth, to pay the City Shared Appreciation;
- (g) seventh, any remaining amounts to the Owner.

6.5. <u>Time Requirements for Extraordinary Sale</u>. The Owner shall complete an Extraordinary Sale within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Appraisal under Section 6.2. If the Extraordinary Sale is not completed within such time, and the Owner is not bound by written contract with a buyer to Sell the Property, the City may either (i) designate an Eligible Buyer for the Property pursuant to Section 4.1, in which case the provisions of Article 4 shall apply in lieu of the provisions of this Article 6, or (ii) exercise the City Purchase Option under Section 5.1, in which case the provisions of this Article 6.

6.6. <u>Effect of Extraordinary Sale</u>. Upon the close of escrow for an Extraordinary Sale in compliance with the provisions of this Article 6, the purchaser at the Extraordinary Sale shall acquire title to the Property free and clear of the provisions of this Agreement, including the City Purchase Option. The City agrees to execute, acknowledge, and record a release or other documentation sufficient to release the Property sold at an Extraordinary Sale from the provisions of this Agreement, including the City Purchase Option.

6.7. <u>Owner's Burden to Substantiate Costs; Extraordinary Sale; Foreclosure</u>. Within thirty (30) days of the first scheduled date for the close of escrow of an Extraordinary Sale, the Owner shall submit evidence to the reasonable satisfaction of the City of the closing costs to be paid at resale of the Property as set forth in Section 6.4(c). To the extent such evidence is not submitted by the Owner to the reasonable satisfaction of City at least thirty (30) days prior to the first scheduled date for the close of escrow, such costs shall be deemed waived by the Owner and the Owner shall not be entitled to have such costs, as applicable. The City acknowledges that such evidence may include, by way of example and not limitation, the Owner's original closing statement, bank statements, copies of cancelled checks, and invoices from contractors. In the event of a foreclosure sale, this Section 6.7 shall operate to require the same obligations of the Owner as in an Extraordinary Sale and all references to the "close of escrow" shall be replaced by "foreclosure sale."

ARTICLE 7 LENDER PROVISIONS

7.1. <u>Senior Liens</u>. Mortgages, deeds of trust, sales and leases-back, or any other form of conveyance required for any reasonable method of financing (subject to Section 7.2, the "Senior Lien") are permitted, but only as follows:

(a) for the sole purpose of securing a purchase money loan of funds to be used by an Owner for financing the acquisition of the Property by the Owner ("Initial Financing"), provided such Initial Financing shall be obtained through a bank, savings and loan association, insurance company, pension fund, publicly traded real estate investment trust, governmental agency, or charitable organization engaged in making residential real estate loans ("Senior Lender"); or

(b) for the sole purpose of refinancing an Owner's Initial Financing ("Refinancing"), provided such Refinancing shall be limited solely to the outstanding principal balance owed under the Owner's Initial Financing, and shall not include any additional amounts, such as fees or costs associated with such Refinancing or additional funds disbursed to the Owner, and Refinancing shall not include secondary financing such as subordinate deeds of trust or home equity loans; and provided the Owner has paid the City all administrative and document preparation costs and fees incurred by the City in connection with the processing of any documents required to effectuate such Refinancing.

7.2. <u>Subordination</u>. Pursuant to California Health & Safety Code section 33334.14, the City may enter into a subordination agreement with a Senior Lender to subordinate the provisions of this Agreement and its lien under the City Note and City Deed of Trust to the Senior Lien if the City is able to make a finding, based on substantial evidence, that an economically feasible alternative method of financing or refinancing on substantially comparable terms but without subordination is not reasonably available. There shall be no subordination of this Agreement unless the City enters into a subordination agreement with a Senior Lender to subordinate the provisions of this Agreement and its lien under the City Note and City Deed of Trust to the Senior Lien. The subordination agreement shall require the Senior Lender to agree to the Default and Foreclosure provisions set forth in Section 7.3, below, or other alternative provisions acceptable to the City in its sole discretion.

7.3. <u>Default and Foreclosure</u>.

(a) The City shall record a request for notice of default and any notice of sale under any deed of trust or mortgage with a power of sale encumbering the Property pursuant to California Civil Code section 2924. Whether or not a request for a notice of default is recorded, the Owner shall provide a true and correct copy of any notice of default to the City within three (3) business days of the Owner's receipt thereof.

(b) In the event of default and foreclosure, the City shall have the same right as the Owner to cure any defaults, reinstate the loan (not less than a specified number of times to be set forth in the subordination agreement between the City and the Senior Lender), or redeem the Property prior to foreclosure sale or the acceptance of a deed in lieu of foreclosure by the Senior Lender. Such redemption shall be subject to the same fees, charges, and penalties that would otherwise be assessed against the Owner. Nothing herein shall be construed as creating any obligation on the part of the City to cure any such default, nor shall this right to cure and redeem operate to extend any time limitations in the default provisions of the underlying deed of trust or mortgage. (c) If the trustee set forth in Senior Lender's deed of trust (the "Senior Lender Deed of Trust") Sells the Property at a foreclosure sale, the proceeds shall be delivered in the following priority to the extent funds are available:

(i) first, to pay all sums due and owing under the Senior Lien, including without limitation the principal amount, interest, fees and costs of sale;

(ii) second, to pay to the City all amounts owing under the City Note and City Deed of Trust, including, but not limited to the City's Shared Appreciation;

(iii) third, to pay any amounts due to person or persons legally entitled thereto, as required by law; and

(iv) fourth, to pay any remaining amounts, if any, to the Owner.

(d) Upon written request by the City, the Senior Lender is hereby authorized by the Owner to furnish a report of the payment status of the Owner and all other financial information concerning the Owner to the City.

Except as otherwise expressly provided in a City-approved subordination (e) agreement, by making a loan to the Owner, the Senior Lender grants to the City the option to purchase the Senior Lien from the Senior Lender at any time after the filing of a notice of default under the Senior Lien but prior to consummation of the foreclosure or the giving of a deed-in-lieu of foreclosure. Pursuant to this subsection, the City may purchase the Senior Lien from the Senior Lender for an amount equal to the entire indebtedness secured by the Senior Lender's deed of trust. The City may exercise this option by giving the Senior Lender written notice of its intent to do so (i) with respect to a foreclosure, at any time prior to the filing of a notice of sale under the Senior Lien, and (ii) with respect to a deed-in-lieu of foreclosure, within fifteen (15) days after receiving written notice from the Senior Lender of its intent to accept a deed-in-lieu of foreclosure with respect to the Property. Upon receipt of such written notice from the City, the Senior Lender shall promptly give the City a written statement setting forth the amount of the total indebtedness secured by the Senior Lender Deed of Trust, which shall be the purchase price for the Senior Lien, and a copy of the policy of title insurance insuring the priority and validity of the Senior Lender Deed of Trust. Within ten (10) days after the City gives such written notice, the City shall establish an escrow at such title company and concurrently therewith give the Senior Lender written notice thereof, and the City shall deposit the purchase price in such escrow. Within fifteen (15) days after the Senior Lender's receipt of notice of the opening of the escrow, the Senior Lender shall deposit in the escrow the promissory note evidencing the Senior Lien endorsed in favor of the City, the original Senior Lender Deed of Trust, an assignment of the Senior Lender Deed of Trust duly executed by the Senior Lender and in recordable form, and all other documents, instruments, agreements, certificates, and other items that evidence, secure, or otherwise relate to the Senior Lien. The escrow holder shall be instructed to close the escrow within two (2) business days after receipt of all such items and upon such close of escrow to issue to the City a CLTA Form No. 104.1 endorsement to the title policy, showing the City as the Senior Lender's assignee with respect to the Senior Lender Deed of Trust. The Senior Lender and the City shall execute and deliver escrow instructions and such other documents as may be necessary or appropriate in

connection with such escrow and to implement the intent hereof. The City shall pay the escrow fees, recording fees, and the premium for the CLTA Form No. 104.1 endorsement.

ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS

8.1. <u>No Option Assignment Liability</u>. In no event shall the City in any way become liable to the Owner or become obligated in any manner to any other party by reason of the assignment of the City Purchase Option, nor shall City in any way be obligated or liable to any Owner for any failure of City to purchase the Property or to comply with the terms of the City Purchase Option.

8.2. <u>Distribution of Insurance and Condemnation Proceeds</u>. If the Property is condemned or the improvements damaged or destroyed, all proceeds from insurance or condemnation shall be distributed in accordance with the CC&Rs or, if not covered by the CC&R's, to Owner or its successors or assigns, for purposes of restoring or replacing the Property, unless the Senior Lender Deed of Trust or, if not covered by the Senior Lender Deed of Trust, the City Deed of Trust provides otherwise, in which case the Senior Lender Deed of Trust or, if not covered by the Senior Lender Deed of Trust, the City Deed of Trust provides otherwise, in which case the Senior Lender Deed of Trust or, if not covered by the Senior Lender Deed of Trust, the City Deed of Trust shall control.

8.3. <u>Maintenance and Use</u>. Each Owner shall maintain the Property, including all structures and landscaping, in accordance with the CC&Rs. Each Owner shall maintain the interior of the dwelling unit on the Property in a clean condition and all appliances and fixtures in good working order. The Property shall be used and occupied by the Owner solely for residential purposes, and in addition to the residential purpose may also be used for any accessory uses that comply with the provisions of the City's Zoning Ordinance, as it may be amended from time to time, the provisions of the Grant Deed, the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, and the CC&R's. No Owner shall grant use of, rent, or lease all or any part of the Property.

8.4. <u>Attorneys' Fees and Costs</u>. If any action is brought to enforce the terms of this Agreement, the prevailing party shall be entitled to reasonable attorneys' fees and costs.

8.5. <u>Controlling Agreement</u>. The Owner covenants that it has not executed, and will not execute without the City's prior written approval, any other agreement with provisions contradictory to or in opposition to the provisions of this Agreement.

8.6. <u>Severability</u>. If any one or more of the provisions contained in this Agreement for any reason shall be held to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable in any respect, then such provision or provisions shall be deemed severable from the remaining provisions contained in this Agreement, and this Agreement shall be construed as if such invalid, illegal, or unenforceable provisions had never been contained herein.

8.7. <u>Time of the Essence</u>. Time is of the essence of this entire Agreement. Whenever the time for performance falls on a day which is not a business day, such time for performance shall be extended to the next business day.

8.8. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, demands, requests for approval and other communications provided for in this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed received if sent to the

addresses set forth below (a) on the date of delivery when personally delivered; (b) one business day after deposit with a reputable overnight courier or delivery service with all delivery charges paid; or (c) date of receipt by party if deposited in the United States first class mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified, return receipt requested. Any party may change its address by notice delivered in the manner specified above.

If to City:	City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Executive Director
If to Oran and	Attention. Executive Director

If to Owner:

Alameda, CA 94501

8.9. <u>Covenants Running with the Land</u>. Pursuant to the City Inclusionary Policy, all provisions of this Agreement, including the benefits and burdens, are equitable servitudes, run with the land, and are binding upon the heirs, successors, assigns, and personal representatives of the Owner and inure to the benefit of the City and its successors and assigns. The covenants benefit and bind the City, the Property, and all owners and successor owners. Each and every contract, deed, or other instrument covering, conveying, or otherwise transferring the Property or any interest therein shall conclusively be held to have been executed, delivered, and accepted subject to this Agreement regardless of whether the other party or parties have actual knowledge of this Agreement.

8.10. Defaults.

(a) <u>Event of Default</u>. Any one of the following events shall constitute a "Event of Default" by the Owner under this Agreement:

(i) The City determines that the Owner has made a material misrepresentation to obtain the benefits of purchase of the Property or in connection with its obligations under this Agreement.

(ii) The Owner actually Transfers, or attempts to Transfer, the Property in violation of this Agreement.

(iii) The Owner fails to owner-occupy the Property in violation of Section 2.1 of this Agreement.

(iv) The Owner rents or leases the Property in violation of Section 2.1 of this Agreement.

(v) The Owner fails to provide information to the City necessary to determine Owner's compliance with the requirements of this Agreement.

(vi) A notice of default is issued under any other financing secured by the Property, or the City receives any notice of default pursuant to Civil Code Section 2924b, or the Owner is in default on any financing secured by the Property.

(vii) A lien is recorded against the Property other than the lien of the Senior Lender or a loan approved by the City.

(viii) Judicial foreclosure proceedings are commenced regarding the Property.

(ix) The Owner executes any deed in lieu of foreclosure transferring ownership of the Property.

(x) The Owner fails to comply with any other requirements of this Agreement.

(b) <u>Remedies</u>. Upon a declaration of Event of Default by the City under this Agreement, the City may:

(i) Declare Excess Rental Proceeds immediately due and payable without further demand, if applicable;

(ii) Accelerate payments due under the City Note;

(iii) Invoke the power of sale under the City Deed of Trust;

(iv) Apply to a court of competent jurisdiction for such relief at law or in equity as may be appropriate;

(v) Take such enforcement actions as are authorized under the City Municipal Code;

(vi) Declare an Event of Default under the City Note and the City Deed of Trust and pursue all City remedies under the City Note and the City Deed of Trust; or

(vii) Exercise the City Purchase Option pursuant to Article 5 of this

Agreement.

(c) <u>Notice and Cure</u>. Upon an Event of Default, the City may give written notice to the Owner specifying the nature of the violation. If the violation is not corrected to the satisfaction of the City within a reasonable period of time, which period of time shall not be longer than thirty (30) days after the date the notice is mailed, or within such further time as the City determines is necessary to correct the violation or as set forth in this Agreement, the City may declare an Event of Default under this Agreement. However, if the Owner is in default under any financing secured by the Property, the City may declare an Event of Default upon receipt of any notice given to the City pursuant to Civil Code section 2924 or through any other means and may exercise its rights as provided in Section 7.3 and this Section.

8.11. Nonliability and Indemnification of the City.

(a) The City shall have no obligation to exercise any option granted it under this Agreement. In no event shall the City become in any way liable or obligated to the Owner or any successor-in-interest to the Owner by reason of the City Purchase Option under Article 5 nor shall the City be in any way obligated or liable to the Owner or any successor-in-interest to the Owner for any failure to exercise its option to purchase.

(b) The Owner acknowledges, understands, and agrees that the relationship between the Owner and the City is solely that of an owner and an administrator of an inclusionary housing program, and that the City does not undertake or assume any responsibility for or duty to the Owner to select, review, inspect, supervise, pass judgment on, or inform Owner of the quality, adequacy, or suitability of the Property or any other matter. The City owes no duty of care to protect the Owner against negligent, faulty, inadequate, or defective building or construction or any condition of the Property, and the Owner agrees that neither the Owner, nor the Owner's heirs, successors, or assigns shall ever claim, have, or assert any right or action against the City for any loss, damage, or other matter arising out of or resulting from any condition of the Property, and will hold the City harmless from any liability, loss, or damage for these things.

(c) The Owner, at its sole cost and expense, agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the City and its respective commissioners, officers, directors, employees, and agents from and against all liabilities, losses, claims, actions, damages, judgments, costs, and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorney's fees) the City may incur as a direct or indirect consequence of any action by the Owner, including, but not limited to: (i) Owner's default, performance, or failure to perform any obligations as and when required by this Agreement or the City Deed of Trust; (ii) the failure at any time of any of the Owner's representations to the City to be true and correct; or (iii) the Owner's purchase or ownership of the Property. The Owner agrees that if any claims, demands, suits, or other legal proceedings are made or instituted by any person against the City that arise out of any of the matters relating to this Agreement, the Owner shall cooperate fully with City in the defense or other disposition.

8.12. <u>Construction</u>. The rule of strict construction does not apply to this Agreement. This Agreement shall be given a reasonable construction to create a valid and enforceable City Purchase Option and to prevent any Prohibited Transfer or Prohibited Sale or any use of the Property in violation of this Agreement. Whenever the context and construction so requires, all words used in the singular shall be deemed to be used in the plural, all masculine shall include the feminine and neutral, and vice versa.

8.13. <u>Termination of Agreement</u>. This Agreement shall terminate as to the Property as a result of an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Section 6.6. In addition, if the City has subordinated this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.2, this Agreement shall terminate as a result of foreclosure through a trustee's sale, a judicial foreclosure sale, or deed in lieu of foreclosure. Upon such termination of this Agreement, on request of the then record Owner of the Property, the City shall execute, acknowledge, and record a termination of this Agreement. To the extent permitted by law, any unfulfilled obligations of any Owner shall survive the termination of this Agreement but this Agreement shall no longer affect title to the Property.

8.14. <u>Entire Agreement and Modifications</u>. This Agreement, together with the exhibits attached hereto, represents the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter set forth herein and replaces and supersedes any and all prior or contemporaneous oral or written agreements, subject to Section 8.16. This Agreement may be modified only in a writing duly signed by the affected Owner or Owners and an authorized agent of the City. The modifications shall be effective when recorded in the Official Records of Alameda County, California.

8.15. <u>Term</u>. This Agreement shall become effective upon its execution and delivery and unless sooner terminated in accordance with Section 8.13, shall remain in full force and effect for fifty-nine (59) years from the date of recordation of this Agreement.

8.16. <u>Compliance Monitoring</u>.

(a) The City (or its designee) may enter the Property for inspection following two (2) business days advance written notice to the Owner.

(b) The Owner shall retain all records related to compliance with obligations under this Agreement for a period of not less than five (5) years, and shall make such records available to the City or its designee for inspection and copying upon five (5) business days advance written notice.

(c) The City shall monitor the Owner's compliance with the requirements of this Agreement and the City Inclusionary Policy on an annual basis. The Owner shall cooperate with City monitoring and provide required certifications and other information required by the City to determine compliance within ten (10) days of receipt of a written request by the City.

8.17. <u>Nondiscrimination</u>. The Owner covenants by and for itself and its successors and assigns that there shall be no discrimination against or segregation of a person or of a group of persons on account of race, color, religion, creed, age, disability, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, ancestry, or national origin in the sale, transfer, use, occupancy, tenure, or enjoyment of the Property, nor shall the Owner or any person claiming under or through the Owner establish or permit any such practice or practices of discrimination or segregation with reference to the use, occupancy, or transfer of the Property. The foregoing covenant shall run with the land.

8.18. <u>Payment of City Fee for Administrative Costs of Processing Agreement</u>. Owner acknowledges and agrees to pay City a portion of its administrative costs for preparing and processing this Agreement in the amount of Three Hundred Dollars (\$300), which amount may be part of the closing costs and shall be paid to City at Owner's close of escrow for purchase of the Property.

8.19. <u>Recordation of Agreement</u>. Immediately following the Effective Date, this Agreement and, pursuant to Health and Safety Code section 33334.3(f)(3), the Notice of Affordability Restrictions on Transfer of Property, in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit G</u>, shall be recorded against the Property in the Official Records of Alameda County.

8.20. <u>Exhibits</u>. The following exhibits are attached to this Agreement and incorporated herein by this reference:

Exhibit A: Property Description

Exhibit B: Notice of Intent to Transfer

Exhibit C: Notice of Intent to Sell

Exhibit D: Notice of Extraordinary Sale

Exhibit E: City Note

Exhibit F: City Deed of Trust

Exhibit G: Notice of Affordability Restrictions on Transfer of Property

Exhibit H: Eligible Capital Improvements

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the year and date first written above.

CITY:

OWNER(S):

CITY OF ALAMEDA, a California municipal corporation and charter city

By:___

Eric J. Levitt City Manager [Signature must be notarized] Owner [Signature must be notarized]

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Owner [Signature must be notarized]

Michael Roush Chief Assistant City Attorney

RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL:

Lisa Fitts Management Analyst, Housing Authority of the City of Alameda

EXHIBIT A

PROPERTY DESCRIPTION

[Attached]

EXHIBIT B

NOTICE OF INTENT TO TRANSFER

Date _____

To: City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Executive Director

The undersigned ______, owner of that certain real property located in Alameda, California, commonly known as _______, (the "Property") hereby notifies you of its intent to Transfer in compliance with Section 3.1 of the Affordability, Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement (the "Agreement"). The reason or circumstances relating to such transfer are as follows:______

_____. Any additional information regarding the proposed transferee will be provided to you immediately upon request.

The undersigned acknowledges that all applicable time periods under the Agreement commence only upon the Housing Authority of the City of Alameda's receipt of this notice. The undersigned further acknowledges and agrees that any such transfer is subject to the provisions of the Agreement.

Owner

Owner

EXHIBIT C

NOTICE OF INTENT TO SELL

To: City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Executive Director Date _____

The undersigned ______, owner of that certain real property located in Alameda, California, commonly known as ______ [insert address] _____, (the "Property") hereby notifies you of its intent to Sell the Property in compliance with Section 4.1 of the Affordability, Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement (the "Agreement").

The undersigned acknowledges that all applicable time periods under the Agreement commence only upon the City of Alameda's receipt of this Notice and that terms not defined in this Notice shall have the meaning given in the Agreement.

A. The following information is provided to the City pursuant to Section 4.1 of the Agreement:

- 1.
 Address of Property: ______
- 2. Date Owner purchased Property:

3. Purchase Price paid by Owner when Property was purchased: ______

- 4. Date Owner intends to vacate Property: _____
- 5. Date Property will be placed on market:
- 6. Name and phone number of person for City to contact to schedule inspection:

(name) and (phone number)

B. The following documents are attached to this Notice:

1. Copy of HUD-1 Settlement Statement from Owner's purchase of the Property

2. If the Owner believes the Property is in good condition with no deferred maintenance and no deduction for repairs will be necessary, check box below:

 \Box Yes, I believe the Property is in good condition and that no deduction for repairs will be necessary pursuant to Section 4.3 of the Agreement. I hereby authorize the City or its designee to enter and inspect the Property to verify its condition.

EXHIBIT C – AFFORDABILITY AGREEMENT

3. If the Owner has made Eligible Capital Improvements and wants such improvements included in the calculation of the Eligible Buyer Purchase Price for the Property pursuant to Section 4.4, check the box below.

Yes, include my Eligible Capital Improvements in the price calculation. I am attaching a copy of the City letter approving these improvements and documentation of costs incurred.

C. I have not yet listed the Property for sale with a multiple listing service or contacted a real estate broker or financial institution. I agree to prepare the Property for sale by:

1. obtaining a pest control report within thirty (30) days of the date of this Notice,

2. repairing all damage noted in the pest report within the sooner of: (i) sixty (60) days from the date of this Notice, or (ii) two (2) weeks prior to close of escrow or the transfer of the Property,

3. allowing the City or its designee to inspect the Property within thirty (30) days of this Notice,

4. if requested by the City following the City's inspection, I will obtain a home inspection report from a licensed home inspector,

5. maintaining utility connections until the Property is transferred, and

6. permitting a walk through by the City prior to close of escrow or the transfer.

This Owner's Notice of Intent to Transfer is certified by Owner to be true and correct and is signed on _____ [insert date] under penalty of perjury.

By:_____

Owner

By:_____

Owner

EXHIBIT D

NOTICE OF EXTRAORDINARY SALE

Date:

To: City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Executive Director

The undersigned ______, ("Owner") is the owner of that certain real property located in Alameda, California, commonly known as ______ [insert address], (the "Property"). On ______, 20___, the Owner provided the City with written notice of its intent to sell the Property. The City and the Owner have failed to identify an Eligible Buyer in accordance with Section 6.1(a) of the Affordability, Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement ("Agreement") or the City has failed to exercise the City Purchase Option in accordance with Section 6.1(b) of the Agreement. Accordingly, the Owner hereby notifies the City of its intent to make an Extraordinary Sale of the Property in accordance with Article 6 of the Agreement.

The Owner hereby requests that the City calculate the Market Value of the Property based on an Appraisal in accordance with Article 6 of the Agreement. The Owner hereby acknowledges that the City shall retain the City Purchase Option until the time that the Owner has accepted in writing an offer to purchase the Property from a buyer, and that all applicable time periods for an Extraordinary Sale under the Agreement commence only upon the City's receipt of this Notice.

Terms not defined in this Notice shall have the meaning given in the Agreement.

Owner

Owner

EXHIBIT E

CITY NOTE

(Shared Appreciation Loan)

\$_____

Alameda, California

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, _____, ("Borrower") promise to pay the CITY OF ALAMEDA ("City") or order at Housing Authority of the City of Alameda, 701 Atlantic Avenue, Alameda, California 94501, Attention: Executive Director, or such other place as the City may designate in writing, the principal sum of ______ (\$_____), plus Shared Appreciation and Excess Rental Proceeds, as applicable (collectively, the "Loan").

1. <u>PROPERTY</u>. The "Property" is that certain real property commonly known as ______, Alameda, California, and more particularly described on <u>Exhibit A</u>, attached hereto and incorporated herein, which together with all improvements located thereon is referred to in this promissory note ("Note") as the "Property." The Property is part of a residential development known as "_____" ("Project").

AFFORDABILITY COVENANTS, RESALE RESTRICTIONS. The Property, 2. along with certain other residential lots in the Project, is part of an affordable housing program designed to create, preserve, maintain, and protect housing for persons of low- and moderateincome as described in and pursuant to an Affordable Housing Agreement between the City of Alameda ("City"), and ("Developer") dated ("Developer Affordable Housing Agreement"). Under the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement, the Developer was required to sell the Property to the Borrower at an Affordable Housing Price, as defined below, subject to the covenants, conditions, restrictions, and option to purchase set forth herein. Borrower assumes title to the Property subject to that certain Affordability, Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement ("Resale Restrictions"), between the Borrower and , 2020, as Document No. City, recorded on , in the Official Records of Alameda County, California. Capitalized terms used herein and not defined in this Note shall have the meanings set forth in the Resale Restrictions.

3. <u>BASIS OF PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF NOTE</u>. In the event that this Note is due and payable pursuant to Section 5 below, the Borrower shall pay the City the principal sum of (\$______) (the "Principal" or the "Purchase Subsidy"). The Purchase Subsidy is an amount equal to the difference between the Affordable Price and the fair market value of the Property, as established based on an Appraisal of the Property at the time the Property is acquired by the Borrower. The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that the Purchase Subsidy represents the amount by which the purchase price of the Property has been reduced as a result of the City's covenants, conditions, and restrictions placed on the Property as set forth in the Developer Affordable Housing Agreement.

4. <u>DEED OF TRUST</u>. Payment of this Note is secured by a deed of trust, assignment of rents, security agreement, and fixture filing (the "Deed of Trust") from the Borrower in favor

of the City, which Deed of Trust is dated concurrently herewith and recorded against the Property.

5. REPAYMENT OF NOTE.

(a) <u>Term</u>. The term of this Note shall be the same as the Term of the Resale Restrictions, as set forth in Section 8.16 of the Resale Restrictions.

(b) <u>Deferral</u>. Repayment of the Loan shall be deferred for the Term, except as provided in subsection (c) below.

(c) <u>Repayment in Full</u>. The total amount of the Principal and any City Shared Appreciation owed under this Note (together with any Excess Rent Proceeds due the City pursuant to the Resale Restriction Agreement) shall immediately become due and payable (i) in the Event of a Default by the Borrower under this Note, the Resale Restrictions, the Deed of Trust, or the Senior Loan; (ii) in the event of an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Article 6 of the Resale Restrictions; (iii) on the date of a Prohibited Sale or Prohibited Transfer, or (iv) at the end of the Term of this Note. Failure to declare such amounts due shall not constitute a waiver on the part of the City to declare them due in the event of a subsequent Transfer.

(d) <u>Prepayment</u>. Borrower may prepay all or part of the balance due under this Note. If the Borrower prepays all of the balance due under this Note, such prepayment shall include the City's Shared Appreciation as calculated at the time the prepayment is made. The City's Shared Appreciation shall be based on the Market Value of the Property at the time of the prepayment. If the Borrower makes a partial prepayment, such partial prepayment shall be applied only to the principal. If the principal and Shared Appreciation of this Note is entirely prepaid, the Deed of Trust shall remain on the Property to secure payment of the Excess Rental Proceeds, if any, and the Resale Restrictions. In addition, prepayment of this Note shall not affect the Resale Restrictions, which shall remain in full force and effect for the Term, regardless of any prepayment.

6. <u>CITY'S SHARED APPRECIATION</u>. In the event of an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Article 6 of the Resale Restrictions or an event of default by Borrower under this Note, the Deed of Trust, the Resale Restrictions, or Senior Lien, the Borrower shall pay to the City the outstanding Principal owed under this Note and the City's Shared Appreciation, as defined herein. The City's Shared Appreciation shall not be credited to the subsequent purchase of the Property.

(a) "Appreciation Amount" shall mean the amount calculated by subtracting the Affordable Price from one of the following amounts, as applicable: (i) in the event of an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Section 6.2 of the Resale Restrictions, the Extraordinary Sales Price, minus the closing costs, including escrow fees, transfer taxes, recording fees, and brokerage commissions, paid by the Borrower at acquisition of the Property, minus Eligible Capital

Improvements, and minus the City Resale Costs; or (ii) in the event of a Transfer other than Sale of the Property, in the event of prepayment, or in the Event of Default, the Market Value of the Property, minus Eligible Capital Improvements; or (iii) in the event a creditor or third party

acquires title to the Property through a deed in lieu of foreclosure, a trustee's deed upon sale, or otherwise, the amount paid for the Property at a creditor's sale of the Property, minus Eligible Capital Improvements.

(b) "Affordable Price" shall mean the below market rate purchase price in the amount of ______ Dollars (\$_____) paid by the Borrower for the acquisition of the Property.

(c) "City Resale Costs" means any and all costs and fees incurred by the City, whether directly by the City or indirectly under City contract with affordable housing program service providers, in connection with the processing and implementation of a Permitted Sale under Articles 4 or 5 or an Extraordinary Sale under Article 6 of the Resale Restrictions, including, without limitation, real estate brokerage fees or commissions, recording fees, escrow charges, and costs and expenses of application screening and processing, employment, credit and income verification, property inspections, and document preparation and processing. The City Resale Costs shall not exceed six percent (6%) of the Affordable Price.

(d) "City's Shared Appreciation" shall mean the interest, if any, due on the Purchase Subsidy, equal to the amount resulting from dividing the amount of the Purchase Subsidy by the Affordable Price multiplied by the Appreciation Amount.

(e) "Eligible Capital Improvements" shall mean any capital improvements or upgrades needed to address a health or safety issue affecting the Property, in the discretion of the City, (a) made or installed by the Owner that conform with applicable building codes; (b) approved in writing by City prior to installation; (c) whose initial costs are Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000) or more; and (d) conform to Federal Housing Quality Standards. City, prior to an Owner commencing work on the Capital Improvements, shall in its sole and absolute discretion determine (i) whether the improvements qualify as Eligible Capital Improvements; (ii) the value of the Eligible Capital Improvements which value may be less than the actual cost of the Eligible Capital Improvements; and (iii) the depreciation value or rate, if any, to be applied to such value.

(f) "Extraordinary Sale Price" means the amount received by Borrower as the sales price of the Property under an Extraordinary Sale pursuant to Article 6 of the Resale Restrictions, as evidenced by an executed purchase and sale agreement and estimated settlement statement and as certified by the Borrower under the penalty of perjury. The Extraordinary Sales Price shall not be less than the current Market Value of the Property, unless otherwise approved in advance by the City in writing.

(g) "Market Value" shall mean the fair market value of the Property, assuming no affordability or resale restrictions, as determined by an Appraisal of the Property obtained from time to time.

Example of calculating the amount of the City's Shared Appreciation in the Event of an Extraordinary Sale: Assume the following facts:

• Market Value of the Property at the time the Borrower purchased the Property was \$1,000,000.

- Affordable Price of the Property at the time the Borrower purchased the Property was \$450,000.
- Purchase Subsidy is \$550,000. [\$1,000,000 \$450,000 = \$550,000]
- Borrower paid closing costs of \$5,000 at time of purchase.
- Borrower made \$10,000 of Eligible Capital Improvements on the Property.
- Prior to the expiration of this Agreement, Senior Lenders sells the Property at the Extraordinary Sale Price of \$625,000. The City Resale Costs are \$20,000.

First, determine the City Shared Appreciation by dividing the Purchase Subsidy by the Market Value of the Property at the time the Owner purchased the Property:

City Shared Appreciation = $\frac{\text{Purchase Price Subsidy}}{\text{Market Value of the Property}} = \frac{\$550,000}{\$1,000,000} = 55\%$

Second, determine the Appreciation Amount by subtracting the sum of the Affordable Price, closing costs, Eligible Capital Improvements, and City Resale Costs from the Extraordinary Sale Price, as shown below:

Extraordinary Sale Price	\$	625,000
- Affordable Price at purchase	I	450,000
– Closing Costs	I	5,000
- Capital Improvements		10,000
– City Resale Costs	_	20,000
= Appreciation Amount	\$	140,000

In this example, the Appreciation Amount is \$140,000.

Third, calculate the City Shared Appreciation Amount by multiplying the City Shared Appreciation by the Appreciation Amount.

City's Shared Appreciation Amount = $.55 \times 140,000 = \$77,000$.

The Borrower's share of the Appreciation Amount is \$63,000. [\$140,000 - \$77,000 = \$63,000]

7. <u>DEFAULT</u>. The Borrower shall be in default under this Note if the Borrower (i) is in default under the this Note, the Resale Restrictions, the Deed of Trust, or a Senior Lien, (ii) fails

to pay any money when due under this Note; or (iii) breaches any representation or covenant made in this Note or the Resale Restrictions.

8. <u>NONLIABILITY FOR NEGLIGENCE, LOSS, OR DAMAGE</u>. Borrower acknowledges, understands, and agrees that the relationship between Borrower and City is solely that of borrower and lender, and that the City and its designated agents neither undertake nor assume any responsibility for or duty to Borrower to select, review, inspect, supervise, pass judgment on, or inform the Borrower of the quality, adequacy, or suitability of the Property or any other matter. The City and its designated agents owe no duty of care to protect the Borrower

against negligent, faulty, inadequate, or defective building or construction or any condition of the Property, and the Borrower agrees that neither the Borrower, nor the Borrower's heirs, successors, or assigns shall ever claim, have, or assert any right or action against the City or its agents for any loss, damage, or other matter arising out of or resulting from any condition of the Property, and will hold City and its agents harmless from any liability, loss, or damage for these things.

9. <u>INDEMNITY</u>. Borrower agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold the City and its respective officials, officers, directors, employees, and agents, harmless from all losses, damages, liabilities, claims, actions, judgments, costs, and reasonable attorney's fees that the City and its designated agents may incur as a direct or indirect consequence of:

(a) the making of the loan to the Borrower;

(b) the Borrower's failure to perform any obligations as and when required by this Note, the Deed of Trust, and the Resale Restrictions; or

(c) the failure at any time of any of the Borrower's representations or warranties to be true and correct.

10. <u>ACCELERATION</u>. Upon the occurrence of a default as defined in Section 7 of this Note, the City shall have the right to declare the full amount of the principal along with any Shared Appreciation, Excess Rental Proceeds, or other amounts due under this Note immediately due and payable. Any failure by the City to pursue its legal and equitable remedies upon default shall not constitute a waiver of the City's right to declare a default and exercise all of its rights under this Note, the Resale Restrictions, and the Deed of Trust. Nor shall acceptance by the City of any payment provided for herein constitute a waiver of the City's right to require prompt payment of any remaining principal and interest owed.

11. <u>NO OFFSET</u>. Borrower hereby waives any rights of offset it now has or may hereafter have against the City, its successors, and assigns, and agrees to make the payments called for herein in accordance with the terms of this Note.

12. <u>WAIVER</u>. Borrower and any endorsers or guarantors of this Note, for themselves, their heirs, legal representatives, successors, and assigns, respectively, severally waive diligence, presentment, protest, and demand, and notice of protest, notice of dishonor, and notice of non-payment of this Note, and expressly waive any rights to be released by reason of any extension of time or change in terms of payment, or change, alteration, or release of any security given for the payments hereof, and expressly waive the right to plead any and all statutes of limitations as a defense to any demand on this Note or agreement to pay the same, and jointly and severally agree to pay all costs of collection when incurred, including reasonable attorneys' fees.

13. <u>SEVERABILITY</u>. If any provision of this Note shall be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable, the validity, legality, and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

14. <u>NOTICES</u>. All notices required in this Note shall be in writing and shall be deemed received if sent to the addresses set forth below (a) on the date of delivery when personally delivered; (b) one business day after deposit with a reputable overnight courier or delivery service

with all delivery charges paid; or (c) date of receipt by party if deposited in the United States first class mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified, return receipt requested. Any party may change its address by notice delivered in the manner specified above.

If to City: City of Alameda Community Development Department _____, Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Community Development Director

If to Owner:

_____, Alameda, CA 94501

15. <u>CONTROLLING LAW</u>. This Note shall be construed in accordance with and be governed by the laws of the State of California.

16. <u>ASSIGNMENT BY CITY</u>. The City may assign its right to receive the proceeds under this Note to any person and, upon notice to the Borrower by the City, all payments shall be made to the assignee. The City may not transfer or assign the Note to a profit-making entity without first obtaining approval of the Senior Lender. The City may transfer or assign this Note to a government agency or non-profit entity without obtaining approval of the Senior Lender.

17. <u>ENTIRE AGREEMENT</u>. This Note (along with the Resale Restrictions and Deed of Trust) sets forth the entire understanding and agreement of the City and the Borrower and any amendment, alteration, or interpretation of this Note must be in writing signed by both the City and the Borrower.

18. <u>ATTORNEYS FEES AND COSTS</u>. The Borrower agrees to pay all costs and expenses of collection and reasonable attorney fees paid or incurred by the City or its designated agents in connection with the collection or enforcement of this Note, whether or not suit is filed.

19. <u>JOINT AND SEVERAL OBLIGATIONS</u>. This Note is the joint and several obligation of all makers, sureties, guarantors, and endorsers, and shall be binding upon them and their successors and assigns.

20. <u>NO WAIVER BY CITY</u>. No waiver of any breach, default, or failure of condition under the terms of this Note shall be implied from any failure of the City to take, or any delay by the City in taking, action with respect to such breach, default, or failure or from any previous waiver of any similar or unrelated breach, default, or failure. A waiver of any term of the Note must be made in writing and shall be limited to the express written terms of such waiver.

BORROWER:

Owner

Owner

Address: _____, Alameda, CA 94501

EXHIBIT F

CITY DEED OF TRUST

After Recording Return To: City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, California 94501 Attention: Executive Director

THIS DOCUMENT IS RECORDED ON BEHALF OF THE HOUSING AUTHORITY OF THE CITY OF ALAMEDA AND IS EXEMPT FROM RECORDING FEES PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT SECTION CODE 6103, NO FEE 27383

[Space Above This Line For Recording Data]

CITY DEED OF TRUST

This DEED OF TRUST made this ____ day of ____, 20__, among the trustor _____, ("Trustor"), whose address is _____, Alameda, California 94501 and _____ Title Company ("Trustee") and the City of Alameda as Beneficiary.

(A) "Security Instrument" means this document, which is dated ______, 20_____ together with all Riders to this document.

(B) "Note" means the promissory note signed by Trustor and dated ______, 20___. The Note states that the Trustor owes the Beneficiary Purchase Subsidy. The Trustor has promised to pay this debt in the event of Extraordinary Sale. There shall be no payments due under this Note unless payments are otherwise due pursuant to provision of Sections at 5(c) and (d) of Exhibit E FORM OF CITY NOTE.

(C) "Property" means the property that is described below under the heading "Transfer of Rights in the Property."

(D) "Riders" mean all Riders to this Security Instrument that are executed by Borrower. The following Riders are to be executed by Borrower [check box as applicable]:

□ Adjustable Rate Rider	🛛 Condominium Rider	□ Second Property Rider
□ Balloon Rider	Planned Unit Development Rider	

 \Box 1-4 Family Rider \Box Biweekly Payment Rider \boxtimes Rider to City Deed of Trust

TRANSFER OF RIGHTS IN THE PROPERTY

This Security Instrument secures to Beneficiary: (i) the repayment of the Loan, and all renewals, extensions and modifications of the Note; and (ii) the performance of Trustor's covenants and agreements under this Security Instrument and the Note. For this purpose, Trustor irrevocably grants and conveys to Trustee, in trust, with power of sale, the following described property located in the County of ALAMEDA:

which currently has the address of ______, Alameda, CA 94501 ("Property Address").

TOGETHER WITH all the improvements now or hereafter erected on the Property, and all easements, appurtenances, and fixtures now or hereafter a part of the Property. All replacements and additions shall also be covered by this Security Instrument. All of the foregoing is referred to in this Security Instrument as the "Property."

TRUSTOR COVENANTS that Trustor is lawfully seised of the estate hereby conveyed and that the Property is unencumbered, except for encumbrances of record. Trustor warrants and will defend generally the title to the Property against all claims and demands, subject to any encumbrances of record.

THIS SECURITY INSTRUMENT combines uniform covenants for national use and nonuniform covenants with limited variations by jurisdiction to constitute a uniform security instrument covering real property.

BY SIGNING BELOW, Trustor accepts and agrees to the terms and covenants contained in this Security Instrument and in any Rider executed by Trustor and recorded with it

Witnesses:

Owner

(Seal)

(Seal)

Owner

[Space Below This Line For Acknowledgment]

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document.

State of California)County of ______)

On ______, before me, ______, a Notary Public, personally appeared ______, who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct.

WITNESS my hand and official seal.

Signature

RIDER TO CITY DEED OF TRUST

This Rider to Deed of Trust is executed by _____, ("Trustor") for the benefit of the CITY OF ALAMEDA ("Beneficiary").

1. This Deed of Trust also secures the obligations of the Trustor under that certain Affordability, Restrictions on Resale and Option to Purchase Agreement dated ______, 20__ and recorded on _____ as Document No. _____ in the Official Records of Alameda County, California ("Agreement"), against the property encumbered by this Deed of Trust. A default under the Agreement shall be considered a default under this Deed of Trust.

2. This Deed of Trust secures a Shared Appreciation Loan and Note.

Owner

Owner

CONDOMINIUM RIDER

THIS CONDOMINIUM RIDER is made this day of , 20, and is incorporated into and shall be deemed to amend and supplement the Mortgage, Deed of Trust, or Security Deed (the "Security Instrument") of the same date given by the undersigned (the "Borrower") to secure Borrower's Note to CITY OF ALAMEDA (the "Lender") of the same date and covering the Property described in the Security Instrument and located at:

____, Alameda, CA 94501 [Property Address]

The Property includes a unit in, together with an undivided interest in the common elements of, a condominium project known as:

[Name of Condominium Project]

(the "Condominium Project"). If the owners association or other entity which acts for the Condominium Project (the "Owners Association") holds title to property for the benefit or use of its members or shareholders, the Property also includes Borrower's interest in the Owners Association and the uses, proceeds and benefits of Borrower's interest.

CONDOMINIUM COVENANTS. In addition to the covenants and agreements made in the Security Instrument, Borrower and Lender further covenant and agree as follows:

A. Condominium Obligations. Borrower shall perform all of Borrower's obligations under the Condominium Project's Constituent Documents. The "Constituent Documents" are the: (i) Declaration or any other document which creates the Condominium Project; (ii) by-laws; (iii) code of regulations; and (iv) other equivalent documents. Borrower shall promptly pay, when due, all dues and assessments imposed pursuant to the Constituent Documents.

B. Property Insurance. So long as the Owners Association maintains, with a generally accepted insurance carrier, a "master" or "blanket" policy on the Condominium Project which is satisfactory to Lender and which provides insurance coverage in the amounts (including deductible levels), for the periods, and against loss by fire, hazards included within the term "extended coverage," and any other hazards, including, but not limited to, earthquakes and floods, from which Lender requires insurance, then: (i) Lender waives the provision in Section 3 for the Periodic Payment to Lender of the yearly premium installments for property insurance on the Property; and (ii) Borrower's obligation under Section 5 to maintain property insurance coverage on the Property is deemed satisfied to the extent that the required coverage is provided by the Owners Association policy.

What Lender requires as a condition of this waiver can change during the term of the loan.

Borrower shall give Lender prompt notice of any lapse in required property insurance coverage provided by the master or blanket policy.

In the event of a distribution of property insurance proceeds in lieu of restoration or repair following a loss to the Property, whether to the unit or to common elements, any proceeds payable to Borrower are hereby assigned and shall be paid to Lender for application to the sums secured by the Security Instrument, whether or not then due, with the excess, if any, paid to Borrower.

C. Public Liability Insurance. Borrower shall take such actions as may be reasonable to insure that the Owners Association maintains a public liability insurance policy acceptable in form, amount, and extent of coverage to Lender.

D. Condemnation. The proceeds of any award or claim for damages, direct or consequential, payable to Borrower in connection with any condemnation or other taking of all or any part of the Property, whether of the unit or of the common elements, or for any conveyance in lieu of condemnation, are hereby assigned and shall be paid to Lender. Such proceeds shall be applied by Lender to the sums secured by the Security Instrument as provided in Section 11.

E. Lender's Prior Consent. Borrower shall not, except after notice to Lender and with Lender's prior written consent, either partition or subdivide the Property or consent to: (i) the abandonment or termination of the Condominium Project, except for abandonment or termination required by law in the case of substantial destruction by fire or other casualty or in the case of a taking by condemnation or eminent domain; (ii) any amendment to any provision of the Constituent Documents if the provision is for the express benefit of Lender; (iii) termination of professional management and assumption of self-management of the Owners Association; or (iv) any action which would have the effect of rendering the public liability insurance coverage maintained by the Owners Association unacceptable to Lender.

F. Remedies. If Borrower does not pay condominium dues and assessments when due, then Lender may pay them. Any amounts disbursed by Lender under this paragraph F shall become additional debt of Borrower secured by the Security Instrument. Unless Borrower and Lender agree to other terms of payment, these amounts shall bear interest from the date of disbursement at the Note rate and shall be payable, with interest, upon notice from Lender to Borrower requesting payment.

BY SIGNING BELOW, Borrower accepts and agrees to the terms and covenants contained in this Condominium Rider.

Owner

Owner

EXHIBIT G

NOTICE OF AFFORDABILITY RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER OF PROPERTY

RECORDING REQUESTED BY AND WHEN RECORDED MAIL TO:	
City of Alameda c/o Housing Authority of the City of Alameda 701 Atlantic Avenue Alameda, CA 94501 Attention: Executive Director	
THIS DOCUMENT IS RECORDED ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF ALAMEDA AND IS EXEMPT FROM RECORDING FEES PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT SECTION CODE 6103, NO FEE 27383	Space Above This Line For Recorder's Use Only

NOTICE OF AFFORDABILITY RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER OF PROPERTY (Note: Above Title and text below must remain in 14-point type or larger)

Important notice to owners, purchasers, tenants, lenders, brokers, escrow and title companies, and other persons, regarding affordable housing restrictions on the real property described in this Notice: Restrictions have been recorded with respect to the Property described below (referred to in this Notice as the "Property") that restrict the price and terms at which the Property may be sold or rented.

Title of Document Containing Affordable Housing Restrictions: Affordability,

Restrictions on Resale, and Option to Purchase Agreement, dated_____, 20___

(referred to in this Notice as the "Affordable Housing Restrictions").

Parties to Affordable Housing Restrictions:

City of Alameda ("City") and _____ ("Owner").

EXHIBIT TO THE AFFORDABILITY, RESTRICTIONS ON RESALE, AND OPTION TO PURCHASE AGREEMENT

The Affordable Housing Restrictions are recorded: (mark one box)

□ on _____, as Document No.

_____, in the Official Records of Alameda County, on _____; or

 \boxtimes concurrently with this Notice, as Document No.

, in the Official Records of Alameda County.

Legal Description of Property: See Exhibit A (Attached hereto)

Street Address of Property:

Alameda, CA 94501

Assessor's Parcel Number of Property:

Summary of Affordable Housing Restrictions (mark box as applicable):

- \boxtimes The Property is restricted for resale to a low- or moderate-income household at a purchase price affordable to a low- or moderateincome household, as applicable.
- The Owner must occupy the Property as the Owner's principal \boxtimes residence, unless approved in writing by the City.
- The Owner must give notice to the City before resale of the \mathbf{X} Property.
- The Owner has granted the City an option to purchase the \boxtimes Property upon resale or default.
- The Owner's rights to pledge the Property as security for a debt \times are limited.

 $\boxtimes \quad \text{Term of Restrictions: } \underline{59} \text{ years, commencing on } _, \\ 20_ \text{ and terminating on } _, 20_.$

This Notice does not contain a full description of the details of all of the terms and conditions of the Affordable Housing Restrictions. You will need to obtain and read the Affordable Housing Restrictions to fully understand the restrictions and requirements that apply to the Property. In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Notice and the terms of the Affordable Housing Restrictions shall control.

This Notice is being recorded and filed by the City in compliance with Health and Safety Code section 33334.3(f)(3) and (4), and shall be indexed against the City and the current Owner of the Property.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Notice of Affordability Restrictions on Transfer of Property on or as of the date first written above.

THE CITY OF ALAMEDA:

Dated: _____, 20____

Approved as to form:

By: Eric J. Levitt City Manager [Signature must be notarized]

By:___

Michael Roush Chief Assistant City Attorney

OWNER:

Dated: _____, 20____

[Signature must be notarized]

Dated: _____, 20____

[Signature must be notarized]

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document.

State of California)County of _____)

On ______, before me, ______, a Notary Public, personally appeared _______, who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct.

WITNESS my hand and official seal.

Signature

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document.

State of California)County of _____)

On ______, before me, ______, a Notary Public, personally appeared _______, who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct.

WITNESS my hand and official seal.

Signature

EXHIBIT A

LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY

[To Be Inserted]

EXHIBIT TO THE AFFORDABILITY, RESTRICTIONS ON RESALE, AND OPTION TO PURCHASE AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT H

ELIGIBLE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS